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Clergy 

The Rector: Revd. David Howell The 

Rectory, Whitbourne WR6 5RP  821285. 
Please note that David does not work 

Mondays. 

Assistant Priest: Revd. Doiran Williams 

Howberry, Whitbourne WR6 5RZ 821189 

Churchwardens 

Edvin Loach: Helen Read 01885 483666 

and Lis Morris 01885 483727. 

Tedstone Delamere: Mrs Kathleen Harris 

01885 483681; Mr W North  853321  

Upper Sapey: Mr I Evans-Fisher and Mrs C 

Evans-Fisher  853441 

Whitbourne: Mrs Myrtle Kneen 821707 

Organist: Mrs Sheila Jones 01885 488625 

Parochial Church Council (PCC) 

Secretary: Mrs Brenda Allan 821450 
bp.allan@btinternet.com 

Treasurer: Mr Philip Knowles 822204 

Electoral Roll Officer: Mr John Bland 

853661 

Councillor: Mr Jerry Cummins 821485 

Deanery Synod  Representatives: Mrs 

Brenda Allan, Mr Jerry Cummins,  Mr 

Philip Knowles  

Editorial and advertising 

Editor: Mark Powell 821121; email: 

parish.magazine@yahoo.co.uk 

Distribution: Mr Andrew Kneen                                  

821707; email:  akneen@btinternet.com 

Front cover: ‘Damson  Harvesting at Wish-

more Farm’ by Colin White. 

Contributions for the magazine are very 
welcome and may be left at Whitbourne 

Village Shop or emailed to 

parish.magazine@yahoo.co.uk.  
Contributions should be accompanied by 

a name and full address. Anonymity will 

be considered on request, but not 
provided automatically.  Please note that 

the views expressed by contributors to 

the Parish Magazine are their own and do 
not represent the position of the PCC or 

any other body.  The last day for 

submissions is the 10th of the month. 

Advertising 

Advertisements are intended for local 

service providers, retailers and clubs and 

should comply with the ethos of the 
Parish Magazine.  Advertising rates are £5 

and £2.50 for quarter and eighth page 

adverts respectively. Quarter pages are  
portrait format and eighth pages are 

landscape. 

Further details at http://

www.whitbourne.org.uk/files/

MagazineTemplates/AdvertisingGuide.pdf  
Please note our advertising space is 

limited and you may be placed on a short 

waiting list. 

Subscriptions 

The Parish Magazine is available in the 

Churches at Edvin Loach, Tedstone 

Delamere, Upper Sapey and Whitbourne, 
and also at Whitbourne Village Shop.  The 

price is 60p or £7.00 for an annual 

subscription, collected at the beginning of 
the year.  To subscribe, please call Mr 

Andrew Kneen. 

Note: All numbers are 01886 unless 

otherwise stated. 

Parish and Magazine Contacts 

mailto:parish.magazine@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:akneen@btinternet.com?subject=akneen@btinternet.com
mailto:parish.magazine@yahoo.co.uk
http://www.whitbourne.org.uk/files/MagazineTemplates/AdvertisingGuide.pdf
http://www.whitbourne.org.uk/files/MagazineTemplates/AdvertisingGuide.pdf
http://www.whitbourne.org.uk/files/MagazineTemplates/AdvertisingGuide.pdf
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From the Rector 

Dear Friends, 

At our July PCC meeting we had a 
presentation by John Daniels, the 
Local Ministry Officer, to explain the 
purpose of Local Ministry 
Development Groups and how to go 
about forming one in our Parish. In 
order to take the next step,  all 
members of our church family  are 
allowed to have a say as to who is in 
the group and are allowed to 
nominate people. The nomination 
forms will be available in church from 
the beginning of October. It would be 
helpful if you could say why you wish 
to nominate a particular person. A 
ballot box will be in each church for 
your completed forms, all 
nominations are anonymous and you 
can nominate several people. Those 
who are nominated will be shortlisted 
and then asked by the Rector to be 
members of the group (they can of 
course refuse!). The group is then 
presented to the PCC and finally the 
group is commissioned by the Bishop. 

The LMDG would be answerable to the 
PCC and responsible for helping us all 
in meeting the goals set in the Mission 
part of our Parish Action Plan. The 
PCC identified several key areas that 
could be developed. These include 
leading worship; preparation for 
Baptism, Confirmation, Marriage and 
in subsequent follow up; a share in 
pastoral care and assistance in the 
development of work with children 
and families. The group’s task would 
not be to do all the work themselves, 
rather to ensure that the job gets done 
by involving others in appropriate 
ways. A LMDG always includes the 

vicar, and may include other local 
clergy and Readers. 

The Diocese has many teams already 
in operation and each group is 
commissioned by the Bishop and has 
a companion provided by the Diocese 
to help with training and pastoral 
care. The training is mainly ‘On the 
job’.  The group has between 4 and 12 
members depending on the size of the 
Parish and the remit of the group. 

During October we will invite you to 
nominate people to be members of the 
group.    All nominations are 
anonymous and confidential and  
permission for nomination is not 
required . 

It would be helpful if you could bear 
the following factors in mind as you 
make your nominations. 

A  LMDG group needs balance –of 
ages, skills temperaments, sexes and 
backgrounds. 

A LMDG group needs availability - 
members should be available enough 
to contribute over an extended though 
limited period. 

A LMDG group needs to be 
representative. The congregations 
should be able to feel that the group 
represents them all. 
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A LMDG group needs a Christian 
commitment.  Since the Group 
members are exercising leadership on 
behalf of the church, it is important 
each member is recognisably part of 
their local worshipping community. 

A LMDG group needs to be enabling.  
The idea is that the Group members 
should not do all the work 
themselves; rather, it should involve 
others and possibly the wider 
community, in appropriate ways. 

More information is available on the 
Diocesan website and there are two 

leaflets, called ‘How to Set up a 
LMDG’ and ‘Why LMDGs’; both can be 
found in church. Also there is a copy 
of the Parish  Action Plan for those 
who have not read it available in 
church. 

Thank you very much for taking the 
time to read this. 

Sunday October 5th  Animal Welfare 
Sunday : There will be a blessing of 
pets in Whitbourne church to 
celebrate this special day. 

 
 

Whitbourne Harvest Supper 
 

Whitbourne Village Hall 
 

Saturday 4
th
 October 

 
7:00 pm 

 
Tickets £10 

 
Available from 

The Village shop 821867  
Jerry Cummins 821485  
Myrtle Kneen 821707 

Kim Cunningham 821966 

 
Raffle & Auction to be held 
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Whitbourne W.I. 

What wonderful weather, I hope it 
lasts; it’s almost warm enough to 
hold our meeting outside.  We met in 
the small hall where Maureen began 
the meeting by reading the minutes 
of the last meeting. 

Margaret Lloyd-James is giving 
classes in china painting to a small 
group, starting 10th September.  The 
programme for next year had been 
discussed at the committee meeting 
and the suggestions were read out.  
Two members are going to the Cen-
tenary Baton Celebration in Worcester 
Guildhall, armed with cakes. All mem-
bers who donated cakes to the stall at 
the Village Fete were thanked.  Corre-
spondence displayed included: Car-
diff shopping trip, Carol Service at 
Kidderminster. We need a new group 
coordinator, possibly a job-share 
could be arranged.  Heather and 
Marion were given birthday posies. 

The speaker was Mr. Dennis Teale on 
‘Shopping yesteryear’.  He began by 
asking us to imagine taking our great-
grandmothers shopping; the idea was 
hilarious, ‘roping’ her into the car, 
visiting the cash machine to get 
money with a fag card, then getting a 
wire pram to put the shopping in. 
What would she see on today’s 
shelves that she would recognise? 
Oxo, Jacob’s biscuits, Kellogg’s corn-
flakes, not a lot else. 

When Dennis left the army thinking 
he would have a bit of a break, Mr 
Owen the Bromyard grocer needed a 
helper, so no break. The first job was 

to fetch catapult elastic to power the 
overhead cash carrier. He got ‘strong’ 
instead of ‘mild’, and when fitted the 
change machine whizzed at great 
speed through the office window and 
the glass of the cabinet in the office! 

The stories got funnier and funnier, 
including Blitz the cat, the fragrant 
pine sawdust on the floor, and how 
some store keepers managed to sell 
off old stock for more than new. He 
talked about the engineering of shop-
pers, how we are slowed down at the 
entrance so that we don’t whizz 
round in minutes, 50% of items being 
bought on impulse. 

Dennis was headhunted to Burton’s, a 
high class grocer and tea blender, 
then went on to manage Coop super-
markets in Hereford and Leominster. 
He then went to Worcester to work in 
a family pet shop. His talk ended with 
the tale of Brian and his guinea pig 
Tanganyika. You will have to go to 
one of his talks to hear it. 

Maureen Williams thanked the 
speaker and over tea and cake all 
agreed that it had been a most enter-
taining evening. 

The next meeting will be October 14th 
7.30 in the Village Hall, speaker 
Doiran Williams on ‘My life in crime’, 
visitors and new members welcome. 

Linda Gray 

Saltmarshe & District W.I. 

We started with a brief update on the 
W.I. Centenary Baton's arrival into 
Bromyard, when 10 Saltmarshe Mem-
bers had been there to join in pro-
ceedings, including partaking of deli-
cious scones. We then heard from our 

Parish News 
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two W.I. Choir members who, the fol-
lowing evening, had been part of the 
gathering at Homme House, to see the 
Baton safely further on its way. 

Our speakers for the evening were 
Ruth and Andrew Goodman, repre-
senting the award-winning free 
range Goodman's Geese and Bronze 
Turkeys. Andrew explained the his-
tory of Walsgrove Farm, Great Witley, 
moving from a concentration on dairy 
cattle in the late 1950s, pick-your-
own fruit in the 1990s and how from 
a small start in 1982 of having only 
12 geese, the enterprise has flour-
ished so well that 4,500 geese and the 
same number of bronze turkeys are 
reared each year. It's in September 
that the website (http://
www.goodmansgeese.co.uk/) starts to 
get busy with people thinking of 
Christmas. 

The geese arrive as day old goslings, 
kept inside for 12 days to be warm. 
For 2 weeks they then go into large 
pens, after which they freely graze in 
paddocks. They're fed on compound 
rations supplemented with home 
grown wheat, ensuring the delicious 
taste for which the Goodman family 
have become renowned. All the proc-

essing of the poultry is done on the 
farm and is a mammoth task. Inter-
estingly, this number of birds pro-
duces almost one ton of feathers, 
which is collected by a feather mer-
chant, as there is a great demand still 
by archers, bee-keepers and users of 
traditional quill pens. 

Using these traditional rearing meth-
ods has meant recognition by well 
known chefs and food writers: Delia 
Smith, Jamie Oliver, Rick Stein and 
the unforgettable Two Fat Ladies 
(whose motor bike and sidecar broke 
down on their visit!) to name a few. 

We then enjoyed mouth-watering 
samples of both goose and turkey 
and were delighted to take away with 
us  the latest newsletter and recipe 
card with "Judy's Useful Tips" for 
cooking and serving. 

So, have a look at their website, or 
catch them at the BBC Good Food 
Show at Birmingham N.E.C. from 27th 
to 30th November. 

Next month we're looking forward to 
Brenda Crump speaking about the 
flowers on the Golden Jubilee Barge. 
That'll be Wednesday 8th October, 
7.30pm in Saltmarshe Village Hall. 

Jean Spelman 

Clifton W.I. Celebrate 50 years 

Our meeting on the 9th of September 
celebrated 50 years of the W.I. in 
Clifton.  To mark the occasion we 
hosted our own party in the Village 
Hall; this was attended by members, 
their partners and friends.  The eve-
ning started with a glass of bubbly to 
toast the WI and in true WI style we 
sang a very resounding Jerusalem.  

http://www.goodmansgeese.co.uk/
http://www.goodmansgeese.co.uk/


 

 October 2014 7 

 

 

This was followed with a meal cooked 
by our own members which was wor-
thy of any restaurant meal. Starters 
included Smoked Salmon Parcels, 
Cheese Soufflé, Mushroom Tartlets 
and Melon, followed by Boeuf Bour-
guignon, Chicken Curry and Mediter-
ranean Vegetable Parcels.  There was 
an exceptional array of desserts, fol-
lowed by cheese and biscuits and cof-
fee.  Entertainment was provided by 
the Committee with their own adapta-
tion of Cinderella. 

All in all a very successful evening 
and here is to the next 50 years.  If 
you would like to join us or just come 
and see what we get up to why not 
come along to the Clifton Village Hall, 
2nd Tuesday in the month at 7.30pm.   
Our October meeting will be on 14th 
October 2014 and our speaker is Liz 
Cousins whose subject is ‘Paper Art-
istry’  For further information please 
contact Penny Bowden 01886 812579.   

Stop Press....  Look out for details of 
The Great Clifton Bake Off to be held 
on November 1st in the Village Hall. 
Details will be available on the web 
site, in and around the Village, or 
from members of WI. Sheila Harris 

Coffee & Chat  

Coffee & Chat meets on the first 
Wednesday of every month at 11.00 
in the Village Hall.  It is a coffee (or 
tea) morning open to everyone who 
would like some refreshment and a 
chance to catch up with friends and 
neighbours or just to escape from the 
house or garden.   The only charge is 
£1.00 for refreshments; there is also 
an optional raffle.  If you need a lift 
please contact Ann Roberts (01886 

821063) or Eileen Badger (01886 
821501).  Ann Roberts 

Friends and Neighbours Coffee 

Mornings 

There was a very enjoyable morning 
at Whitbourne Hall with Maureen and 
Peter Schoonenberg on 18th August 
and £250 was raised for Church 
Funds.   

On Wednesday 15th October, Andrew 
and Myrtle Kneen will be holding a 
coffee morning at Orchard Cottage, 
Bottom Lane. On 19th November, Ann 
and Eric Taylor will hold a coffee 
morning at 21 Old Forge. 

These coffee mornings take place 
10.30-12.30 with donations and a raf-
fle to raise funds for the Church in 
Whitbourne.  All welcome.  Maureen 
Williams. 

Whitbourne Neighbourhood Plan 

We are getting near the end, at last, 
after two years work.  There will be a 
copy of the latest draft available on 
the Parish Council website and in the 
Church, Shop and Wheatsheaf on or 
about October 1st 2014 for six weeks.  
Comments on this draft go to Mary 
Seldon, the Parish Council Clerk.  
Maureen Williams 

Village Hall News - Peter Baseley. 

After many years of service to the 
Village Hall Committee Peter Baseley 
has decided that it is time to retire 
from his many roles for the Commit-
tee. Peter first joined the Committee 
as the School's representative and did 
much work to liaise between the 
School and the Village Hall. However, 
after getting his feet under the       
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table,  he foolishly decided to take on 
the role of booking clerk when it be-
came available. This can be a de-
manding role as it is necessary to 
liaise with all the Hall's users to un-
derstand their needs but also ensure 
that the Hall is used in line with all 
today's strict guidelines. Peter ex-
panded his role and took on the addi-
tional responsibilities of mainte-
nance, Health and Safety and the ad-
ministration of the 200 Club. He has 
performed these roles admirably for 
the last few years and the Committee 
would like to thank him for all his 
hard work; we are sure that all the 
Hall's users would like to add their 
thanks and we know that many have 
already done so privately. We are not 
sure what he is going to do with all 
this spare time that he will now have 
but believe that trains, buses, holi-
days and gardening may come into 
the equation. The Committee would 
also like to thank Doreen for her un-
derstanding and letting him spend so 
much time at the Hall. 
Peter's departure will leave an enor-
mous hole which the Committee is 
working hard to fill. Would all users 
please be patient with us in this tran-
sitional phase and please understand 
if we make a few mistakes whilst we 
adapt. Please note that the new email 
address for all Village Hall correspon-
dence is whitbournevhall@gmail.com; 
the old address will still be monitored 
for a short time and will be forwarded 
to this new address.  Village Hall 
Committee 

Rubbish Collections 

General rubbish collections change 
from November 2014 to alternate 

weekly, with general rubbish being 
collected on one week and recycling 
collected on the other. Collection 
days may change and your recycling 
week may also change so please en-
sure you check the information deliv-
ered with your new bin or check the 
council website for more details 
www.herefordshire.gov.uk/
bincollections 

Tiblands 

We ended last term with a visit from 
Steffanie Annette, our local CSO offi-
cer, who kindly let the children ex-
plore her police vehicle; we would like 
to say a very big thank you to her for 
coming to see us. 

Welcome back to everyone after the 
summer holidays; the children have 
all settled very well, with so many 
new faces, we hope they enjoy their 
time with us.  Our music lady has re-
turned on a Friday, expertly providing 
valuable music creating time, with the 
excitement of a Christmas show in a 
couple of months. The children have 
been having weekly walks exploring 
the surrounding countryside, and 

mailto:whitbournevhall@gmail.com
http://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/bincollections
http://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/bincollections
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picking apples from the tree to eat 
and cook. 
We are open daily from 8am-6pm, 
with after school collections from lo-
cal schools and a very busy holiday 
club. The nursery caters for children 
aged 6 months up to school age chil-
dren and we accept nursery education 
funding.  Please call Trish Garness on 
01886 821394 to arrange a visit.  
Trish Garness 

200 Club 

The result of the September draw was 
as follows: £50 (242) Richard Evans; 
£30 (7) Mr Clarke; £20 (71)  D. Gines; 
£15 (20) K. Lack; £10 (96) J. Brodie 

The Village Hall Committee have de-
cided to increase the subscription of 
the 200 Club for 2015 to £6.  This is 
the first increase since the Club 
started many years ago and is actu-
ally insufficient to keep up with infla-
tion or indeed to make up for the loss 
of the school income.  Obviously we 
hope all our subscribers will stay with 
us, so enabling us to either increase 
the size or number of the prizes, or 
possibly a combination of both. Our 
volunteers are already in action and 
have started the task of collecting 
subscriptions for 2015, so anyone 
who has not yet received a visit can 
anticipate one in the coming weeks. 

Correction from Whitbourne PC 

I write on behalf of Whitbourne Parish 
Council for whom I am Clerk.  The 
Parish Council would like to  point 
out that Mr Kneen was incorrect in 
his letter printed in the September 
magazine in which he states that 
'Whitbourne Parish Council voted not 

to discuss the proposed development 
with Whitbourne Estates.'   

This is most definitely not the case 
and, obviously, would hardly be ei-
ther practical or proper in serving the 
electorate fully.  At the 2nd July 2013 
meeting it was proposed: 

'That the Parish Council declares that 
it will no longer deal with W.M. Hous-
ing in respect of any proposed devel-
opment in Whitbourne.'    As the pub-
lished and ratified Minutes of the 
Meeting for that date show - 6 coun-
cillors voted to agree with that pro-
posal, 1 disagreed and 1 abstained.   

I trust this has now set the record 
straight.  Mary Seldon M.Ed, FLCM, 
AILCM, Clerk to Whitbourne Parish 
Council. 
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Bromyard Downs    

Common Project  

The Heritage Lottery Fund is funding 
an exciting project on Bromyard 
Downs which aims to conserve and 
safeguard the future of the Downs 
for generations to come. The partner-
ship between the Bromyard Downs 
Common Association and Hereford-
shire Nature Trust involves the devel-
opment of a ten year management 
plan to address biodiversity, local 
community and traditional manage-
ment.   

Why is common land so important? 

When we picture the great British 
countryside most of us imagine 
birds and bees flitting about wild 
flower meadows, places of beauty 
and filled with life, but the habitats 
in which wildlife thrives is becoming 
increasingly fragmented and iso-
lated. 

Common land 
such as 
Bromyard 
Downs is an 
important ref-
uge for many 
plants and ani-
mals amidst a 

landscape of intensive agriculture, 
elsewhere in more built up areas 
they are a welcome green space for 
people too.  Commons are important 
nationally not just in terms of wild-
life but for access, tourism, carbon 
storage, water supply and archaeo-
logical conservation. Almost all offer 
open access and are enjoyed by mil-
lions of visitors each year. Common 
land has been farmed for centuries 

but for the most part without chemi-
cal input or significant alteration to 
wetland and therefore they support 
a greater diversity of wildlife than 
any other farmland. 

Why do we need to take more care 
of them now? 

There are over two hundred com-
mons spread across Herefordshire. If 
these, often small, fragmented 
patches were connected, or united in 
their management, there is potential 
for a county network of sites to be-
come part of a landscape-scale of 
more natural countryside that is suf-
ficiently large to allow for plants and 
animals to move and survive under 
the pressure of climate change and 
other change pressures. 

Unfortunately many of the commons 
are in a poor state, many are no 
longer grazed or are grazed too 
heavily and the more traditional 
landscape of grassland interspersed 
with wooded patches, scrub, bracken 
and other habitats has been lost. Pre-
viously commoners carried out tradi-
tional practices in a natural way. Col-
lecting firewood and bracken, pol-
larding trees, putting the animals 
out to graze would have been a part 
of life but this is no longer the case 
on most commons and management 
often requires more discussion, ex-
planation and funding. The overall 
biodiversity importance of the 
Downs is in the 
mosaic of 
grassland, 
scrub, wood-
land and wet-
land habitats 
and it is the 
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centuries of ‘second-nature’ farming 
by commoners that has created this 
wonderful site which is home to so 
many interesting species such as glow 
worm, grass snake and viviparous 
lizard. 

Planning and Consultation  

The ten year management plan cur-
rently in development will address all 
aspects of management. Public opin-
ion and feedback is really important 
to ensure the management reflects 
the wishes and desires of the local 
people. You can view different parts 
of the plan online at 
www.bromyarddowns.wordpress.com 
or visit the Bromyard Tourist Infor-
mation Centre or Bromyard Local His-
tory Centre to see a hard copy. Get in 
touch with Hannah directly (details 
below) or come along to the Falcon on 
Thursday 23rd October for an informal 
discussion with Hannah and BDCA 
members. 

Volunteers always 

welcome!! 

Email : 

h.welsh@herefordshirewt.co.uk    

01432 356872 / 07733 404938 

Village Hall Events 

Public Events List for October 

1st – Village Coffee & Chat – 11.00 

3rd – Yoga – 10.15 – 11.30 

4th - Harvest Supper – 19.00 

6th – Teme Valley Western Dancing – 

TVWD 19.00 

7th – Pilates – 09.30 – 10.30, Garden Soci-

ety (Growing for Showing) – 19.30 

10th – Yoga – 10.15 – 11.30, TVWD – 

17.00 

11th – Dog Training – 10.30 – 13.00 

13th – TVWD – 17.00 

14th – Pilates – 09.30 – 10.30, Women’s 

Institute – 19.00 

17th – Yoga – 10.15 – 11.30, TVWD – 

17.00 

18th – Dog Training – 10.30 – 13.00 

20th – TVWD – 17.00 

21st – Pilates – 09.30 – 10.30 

24th – Yoga – 10.15 – 11.30, TVWD – 

17.00 

25th – Dog Training – 10.30 – 13.00, Ma-

norial Court AGM – 19.30 

27th – TVWD – 17.00 

Contacts 

Yoga (Christine Harris) 01886 821807; 

Pilates (Sue Bratton) 07974 343609; Teme 

Valley Western Dancers (TVWD; Geoff 

and Thelma Mills) 01886 821772; Dog 

Training (Janet Culham)  

jculham@uwclub.net 

Please remember that these events are 

open to everyone and your participation 

is most welcome (other unlisted dates 

are private events and not open to the 

public).  Also, the Village Hall is available 

for private hire at very reasonable rates. 

 

SUPPORT YOUR VILLAGE HALL 

 

FOR ALL YOUR LEGAL NEEDS 
  

Beaumont House, Offa Street, Hereford HR1 
2LH 

 Tel: (01432) 352345 

www.beaumonts-solicitors.co.uk 

http://www.bromyarddowns.wordpress.com
mailto:h.welsh@herefordshirewt.co.uk
mailto:jculham@uwclub.net
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Upper Sapey Church 

Rescue and Friendship 

Room 

Upper Sapey Church a year ago was 
lonely and neglected.   The nave 
floor was sinking into the boiler 
room and urgent repairs were 
needed to the porch and spire.   
They still are, but now the commu-
nity is rallying round to support a 
rescue attempt. 

Plans are going ahead slowly with 
the Church Rescue (repairs) and 
Friendship Room (screening off the 
western portion of the nave, with a 
ceiling to retain heat, and a toilet 
and kitchen facilities).   This will take 
a long time, and a vast number of 
pennies.  We have to get permission 
from the Diocese, from English Heri-
tage and from various other inter-
ested bodies.   We have to have a Bat 
Survey, an Asbestos Survey and all 
sorts of other surveys.   And, of 
course, we have to find funding.    
We are preparing an application for 

Heritage Lottery money which, if we 
get it, will pay for a large (we hope) 
proportion of the repairs. 

The August coffee morning(s) made 
over £500, which has easily paid the 
architect’s bill so far.  Well done, eve-
rybody, it was an amazing result. 

There will now be a regular weekly 
coffee morning at the church on Sat-
urdays, 11am until noon, to view 
progress or bemoan lack of it, to 
help with cleaning, polishing etc. or 
just to chat.  There is also a book 
exchange facility.   All welcome! 

I am assembling an email list of sup-
porters.  Please let me know if you 
would like yours added.   I am not 
promising a regular newsletter, but 
sometimes there are  things to say 
and a newsletter is somewhat 
quicker than the magazine! Brenda 
Allan 

SATURDAY MORNINGS, 11am TO 
NOON, UPPER SAPEY CHURCH. 
COME ALONG FOR A CHAT ! 

The Bromyard & District Local History Society’s 

A History of Edvin Loach  

by Allan Wyatt  

(450 pages, 200 photos £15.50) 

 

 

will be launched at 2.30-4pm on Saturday 25th October at the Bromyard Local and 
Family History Centre at 5 Sherford Street. Refreshments will be served. 

If you would like a copy at the pre-launch discount price of £13.50, either ring 
Allan Wyatt (01885 488226) for more information or send a cheque made out to 

the BDLHS to him at The Coach House, Edvin Loach, HR74PW and be sure both to 
give your name, address and telephone number and to confirm that you will col-

lect your order from the Centre at the launch or later. 
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Wednesday 1st October Village Coffee and Chat at Whitbourne Village Hall 
11am.  All welcome. 

Saturday 4th October. Whitbourne Harvest Supper  

Saturday 4th October. Saltmarshe & District Hall Harvest Supper   

Wednesday 8th October Bromyard & District Local History Society invites 
you to a talk given by Pamela Hurle:   Malvern Women of Note.  7.30pm at 
the Conquest Theatre.  Members free, non members £3.00 

Saturday 11th October.  Free from & Free From Gluten Food Fair.  Hereford 
Leisure Centre, Holmer Rd, Hereford, HR4 9UD 11am-2pm. Entry by donation 

Thursday 16th October Garden Outing to Newport House.  Meet Village Hall 
at 11.15am.  To book phone Sheila Dodd 01886 821835. 

Saturday 18th October. Upper Sapey Village Hall Harvest Supper 

Saturday 25th October 2.30pm at the  Local History Centre, Bromyard, launch 
of “A History of Edvin Loach”.  See advert opposite. 

Tuesday 28th October  Charity Christmas Card Sale with cake stall and re-
freshments, in Abberley Village Hall 2.30 to 5.00.  

Wednesday 5th November Village Coffee and Chat at Whitbourne Village Hall 
11am.  All welcome. 

Saturday 15th November Albert Jones of Tedstone Delamere is organising a 
fundraising event for St Michael’s Hospice at Sapey Golf Club (see advert on 
page 19). 

Saturday 29th November. Upper Sapey Christmas Fayre ~ 11am-2pm at the 
Hall. All Welcome. 

Every 2nd Thursday of the Month. Upper Sapey Village Hall Whist Drives.  8pm 
start. 

At a glance 

REFLEXOLOGY 
Nicola Hall 

FBRA, CNHC Registered 
Director, The Bayly School of Reflexology 

Reflexology treatment for a wide range of condi-
tions especially stress related from one of the 

most experienced practitioners in the UK 

Monks Orchard, Whitbourne 
01886-821207 

bayly@britreflex.co.uk 

Note from the Editor 

Many thanks to all who contribute to 
the magazine.  However, it would be 
much appreciated if all copy could 
be sent electronically via email if at 
all possible.  Also, please do not 
send pdf files  - they do not repro-
duce well and I cannot edit them.  
The best format to submit copy is 
either as a Word document or as text 
in an email.  Thank you.  Mark Powell 



 

14 October 2014  

L.M.D.G.? 

The letters above stand for ‘Local Min-
istry Development Group’ and there 
are discussions taking place concern-
ing the possibility of the formation of 
such a Group that would be estab-
lished in Greater Whitbourne. What is 
an L.M.D.G.? How would it operate? 
One such Group has existed in Ten-
bury Wells for the past twelve years or 
so, based at St Mary’s Parish Church, 
and the article below is written by one 
of its members who now lives locally. 
Brenda Allan 

About a year after we moved into 
Tenbury Wells and had started at-
tending St Mary’s, a new Rector was 
appointed who soon proposed the 
establishment of a ‘Local Ministry 
Team’, as the proposed L.M.D.G. was 
first called. Then responsible for the 
care of eleven other churches, most in 
scattered hamlets on Clee Hill, the 
Rector asked for members in all the 
churches to prayerfully consider com-
mending others to him, ones in whom 
they had recognised any ministerial 
or pastoral gifts and abilities. Should 
such persons agree to become mem-
bers of the Team they would, together 
with the Rector, share the responsi-
bilities for the care of all eleven 
churches (St Peter’s, Clee Hill, has 
since been added to the eleven mak-
ing twelve churches now).  Unknown 
to me, a retired clergyman living in 
Tenbury knew of my previous minis-
try as a preacher and commended me 
as a possible member of the Team. Of 
this I knew nothing until the Rector 
came to see me at home. I was then 
working full time as the Chief Execu-
tive of a charity that provided pas-

toral care specialists to schools who 
would befriend and care for pupils 
referred to them. The charity had de-
veloped out from my own involve-
ment in pastoral work in schools. So, I 
said ‘No, thank you very much, I am 
far too busy.’ It became clear during 
the following few weeks that I might 
not wish to take on anything more 
but that God was seeking to persuade 
me otherwise. 

The Local Ministry Team was formed 
and its functions explained. Bishop 
Anthony licensed the Team during a 
memorable service at St Mary’s. The 
Team met fortnightly at the Rectory, 
where we prayed together and 
worked through a recommended 
training programme. We discovered 
more about and grew to know one 
another. We spoke of our gifts, abili-
ties, resources and our sense of call-
ing to one another. We said we were 
interested in the needs of children, or 
the elderly, or had undertaken hospi-
tal visiting. We shared a previously 
recognised calling to working pas-
torally, or of ministries in which we 
had previously been involved.  

The Team would not replace the Rec-
tor or only be helping the Rector by 
taking some of the weight from his 
shoulders; rather members would ex-
ercise their own vocational abilities, 
co-operating in local ministry with the 
churches in the Tenbury Group of 
parishes, the Rector being a member 
of the Team. The Team originally was 
made up mostly of women, eight or 
nine of them I think and, if my mem-
ory is working well, the Rector and I 
were the only two men. 
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The word ‘Team’ suggests a number 
of individuals sharing the same aims 
and working together, using their 
own unique gifts and abilities, to see 
those aims achieved.  In practice the 
Rector chaired all meetings while he 
emphasised that the Team would op-
erate in a non-hierarchical way in its 
decision-making.   During the follow-
ing months we prayed together, 
talked together, and a real sense of 
teamwork grew and developed. Some 
were seen to be gifted at leading ser-
vices; others would focus attention on 
the young ones; two or three would 
share the responsibility for taking 
communion to those who could not 
attend services; others, and some-
times the same individuals who took 
communion to the sick and infirmed, 
would visit the hospital, or homes 
where there had been a bereavement. 
I had been commended as a preacher 
and offered my time in this respect, 
working with others, including the 
clergy, who would lead the services. 
In advance of the preparation of the 
quarterly rota of services for all of 
the twelve churches, I will be asked to 
let the Rector know on which Sundays 
I will be available to preach. Later I 
will be told where I will be preaching 
on each of those Sundays and the 
name of the person who will be lead-
ing each of those services.  

Gradually a pattern developed within 
the times we met together fortnightly. 
One member would have agreed to 
lead the worship during the get-
together, beginning with and ending 
with a prayer, or bringing with them a 
thought-for-the-meeting, before we 
share in the reading aloud of the set 
scriptures for the following Sunday. A 

discussion of the scriptures will fol-
low, always a thought-provoking time. 
Those present will then work through 
an agenda of matters requiring atten-
tion; perhaps events in the offing 
needing consideration, preparation 
and decision-making, or ideas rele-
vant to local ministry, some of which 
will have been suggested by mem-
bers, or have originated in the dioce-
san office, and are recognised as be-
ing important. Our times together are 
precious, and have proved to be 
worthwhile, and fruitful. 

There were one or two teething prob-
lems when the Team began to work 
together in the local churches. Some 
churchgoers objected to lay persons 
leading services and preaching. When 
a young lady priest joined the Team 
as Vicar some refused to attend ser-
vices led by a woman. There were 
complaints that lay persons were 
leading services ‘inappropriately 
dressed’. Later, when it became dioce-
san policy that all persons leading or 
preaching in church services must 
wear clerical attire, one or two mem-
bers of the Team expressed their dis-
may. 

I look forward eagerly to the estab-
lishment an L.M.D.G. in Greater Whit-
bourne. If my twelve years of experi-
ence can be of service I will be willing 
to help in any way I can.  Dr Gordon 
Bailey F.R.S.A.  Tedstone Wafre, since 
2004 
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Volunteers and Share-

holders update 

And still they keep coming - it’s 

been a good summer for the vil-

lage shop 

It’s been a glorious summer – not 
least for the village shop. Turnover 
has reached a steady 10% above the 
same week last year. This is encourag-
ing but it’s not being taken as a signal 
to rest on our laurels. 

A new supply of fresh meat 

We know that what attracts people to 
use the shop is a well-balanced mix of 
affordable staples and interesting, 
new products. So we’re pressing on 
with doing more of both. We’re al-
ways on the look-out for cheaper 
lines without sacrificing quality, so 
alongside Green Cow there will also 
be meat and sausages – all unfrozen - 
from Knightwick Butchers starting 
September. Green Cow will continue 
to supply fresh meat whenever they 
can, as well as their very popular 
packs of frozen sausages and meat.  
Expanding our range of fruit and 
vegetables has proved a winner and 
likewise the stock of wines, beers and 
ciders. 

DIY cookery course 

Our latest venture is international 
food. Starting with Morocco, we are 
stocking a selection of fresh and 
packaged foods with accompanying 
recipe cards to get you launched on 

an exciting DIY cookery course. Italy 
and China follow. The new national 
cuisines will gradually fill the set of 
shelves facing you as you enter the 
shop. And to encourage you to sam-
ple the new products, we will be dis-
tributing money off vouchers around 
the village, giving you £2 off when 
you spend £10 with us. 

Dates for your diary - Saturday 

morning tastings 

We are also arranging a series of Sat-
urday morning tastings. On 18 Octo-
ber, Martin Yarnit will demonstrate 
recipes from his book, Foodlover’s 
Bologna. Rayeesha will be showing off 
her curry sauces on 8 November and 
Micky Provis, Green Cow Kitchen’s 
chef, will be offering slow cooked 
pork and beef on 6 December. The 
annual highlight is the village shop 
Christmas Fair on Saturday 15 No-
vember. Look out for further dates in 
the shop and online. 

Volunteers 

A good sign that we are working on 
the right lines is the steady supply of 
new volunteers, often people who 
have recently moved into the area. We 
are always sad to say goodbye to peo-
ple who have been with us since the 
beginning. Judy Baxter reluctantly has 
decided to take a rest from the shop 
so we are now looking for someone to 
take on her duties of ordering stock 
and replenishing the shelves. And we 
need someone, probably a bit com-
puter literate, to help us launch our 
customer loyalty card. This might suit 
a young person who is keen to get 
into retailing or marketing. 
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The year’s good cause is… 

The shop’s trading position is cause 
for quiet satisfaction. But as the 
Treasurer explained at the AGM last 
month, it needs to be seen in context. 
We still have a large part of the loan 
(that we were required to take out 
alongside the Lottery grant) from the 
Coop Bank to pay off, a substantial 
amount has to be set aside against 
the day when we have to replace ex-
pensive chillers and freezers, and we 
need a cushion against unexpected 
problems. Nevertheless, this year we 
should be able to invest in local good 
causes. We welcome your thoughts 
about how best to do this. One ap-
proach would be for volunteers, 
shareholders and loyalty card holders 
to propose suitable causes and for 
customers to vote for these using a 
token for every £5 or £10 spent, like 
the Waitrose scheme. Tell us what 
you think. Email us via mar-
tin.yarnit@virgin.net  Martin Yarnit 

Conquest Theatre 
Book online at www.conquest-

theatre.co.uk  or box office 
01885 488575 

Friday 3rd 8pm FILM The Fault in 
Our Stars 

Saturday 4th 7.30pm Folk in the 
Foyer Vikki Clayton & Steve Parker 

Sunday 5th 7.30pm Ballet Cymru 
LIVE ON STAGE  Beauty and the 
Beast   

Saturday 11th 5.55pm  New York 
Met  Macbeth 

Wednesday 15th BFS FILM Much Ado 
about Nothing 

Thursday 16th 7pm  Royal Opera 
House  Manon (ballet) 

Friday 17th  8pm  FILM   Belle 

Saturday 18th  5.55pm New York 
Met  Le Nozze di Figaro 

Saturday 25th 7.30pm LIVE ON 
STAGE  The Snow Queen 

Sunday 26th 3pm Bolshoi Live  The 
Legend of Love 

Monday 27th 7pm Royal Opera 
House I Due Foscari 

Friday 31st  7.30pm LIVE ON STAGE 
The Tell Tale Heart (sponsored by 
Arts Alive) 

Why not join us for coffee and a chat 
on Saturday mornings 10.30- 12.30 

Absolute Beginners Line 

Dancing 

Beginners Line Dance Class 

Commences 

Monday 6th October 

Whitbourne Village Hall 

Whitbourne 

Worcester WR6 5SP 
7.00pm - 8.00pm  

Jeff & Thelma Mills 

Tel: 01886 821772 

Mobile: 0773300 8664 

mailto:martin.yarnit@virgin.net
mailto:martin.yarnit@virgin.net
http://www.conquest-theatre.co.uk
http://www.conquest-theatre.co.uk
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Crossword No. 28 (Compiled by Lord Threadneedle of 

Whitbourne) 

1  2  3  4 5   6  7  8 

               
9         10      

               
11           12    

  13   14          

              15 
16  17      18       

       19        

     20       21   
22            23   

          24     
25    26   27        

               
28          29     

Across 

1.  In a state of conflict (2,3) 

4.  Religious ceremony in man’s trace 
(9) 

9.  Type of attraction (8) 

10.  Polonaise penner (6) 

11.  Plaintiff action (3) 

12.  ‘New London Pictures’ composer, 
Nigel ____, (4) 

13.  Brought to mind in Rossetti’s 
poem (8) 

16.  Elaborate fly traps (7) 

18.  The box of evils comes with a 
pardon (7) 

20 & 25 ‘For the Fallen’ poet (8, 6) 

22.  Soothing cream (4) 

23.  A slice (3) 

25.  See 20 across. 

27.  Earth-mover (8) 

28.  Ensign lit for all to hear (9) 

29.  Classic Callas role (5) 

 Down 

1.  11/11/18 (9) 

2.  “Ring” creator (6) 

3.  Woodwind part (4) 
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5.  A writer given credit, say (7) 

6.  Hot wood residue (3) 

7.  Strong brew (8) 

8.  Melodies (5) 

10.  Artillery mount (8) 

14.  To make strong (8) 

15.  Where one might find 7 down (9) 

17.  Twin-winged flying machines (8) 

19.  Inflamed (7) 

21.  Northern Goon, perhaps? (6) 

22.  Scene of confusion (5) 

24.  Undiluted (4) 

26.  Singular form (3) 
  

CHARITY EVENING 

In aid of St Michael’s Hospice 

at Sapey Golf Club 

7.30 pm Saturday 15th November 

Shamus entertains 

Includes a hot supper 

Tickets £13 from Albert Jones 

Tel. 01886 853564 

News from St Michael's 

Hospice 

Come Dine at 

Mine 

launches in 

October for 

St Michael's 

Hospice 

Come Dine at 
Mine is a great 
new way of 

raising money for St Michael’s Hos-
pice while enjoying the company of 
friends and family. 

Simply invite some friends to your 
dinner party and ask them to say 
thank you by making a donation to St 
Michael’s Hospice. 

You can be as creative or as formal as 
you like: hold a Sunday lunch, a Sat-
urday brunch, a picnic in the park or 
a midweek lunch with colleagues, the 
choice is yours.  You can even hold a 
"Come Wine at Mine" party! All we ask 
is guests make a donation and con-
sider doing the same with their 
friends.  

We can provide you with a welcome 
pack and Gift Aid Donation envelopes 
for all your guests. Just give the 
Fundraising Team a call on 01432 
851000 for more details. 

‘Because of them... because of you’ 

St Michael's Hospice 30th Anniversary 
Thanksgiving Service, Hereford Cathe-
dral 19th October 2014 at 5.30pm. 

Come to a service of thanksgiving for 
thirty years of caring by St. Michael’s 
Hospice, with performances by the 
Hospice Community Choir and music, 
readings, poetry and drama. There 
will also be the opportunity to write 
your own message of support and 
thanks for the Hospice and add them 
to three large apple trees in the Ca-
thedral.   

It will be a great opportunity to meet 
with old friends, to give thanks for 
the past and to hear a bit more about 
how the Hospice will be moving into 
the next  thirty years. 
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Wish you had a personal IT Manager? 

Smart Home Services  
for help with - 

PC, Tablet, Smartphone, Virus & 
Spyware removal.  IT problems 

solved 

Honest help and advice at a 

competitive hourly rate 

Call: Trevor Smart 

01886 821661 or 07732 464572 

trevor@trevorshop.com 

www.trevorshop.com 

HEREFORD FOOT &       

LASER CLINIC  

JOHN POTTS  

PODIATRIST & CHIROPODIST 

 

All aspects of foot care under-

taken including corns; callous; 

painful heels/ankles/legs & knees. 

Modern ground floor surgery. 

Easy parking. 

 

01432 830787 

www.herefordfootclinic.co.uk 

mailto:trevor@trevorshop.com
http://www.trevorshop.com
http://www.herefordfootclinic.co.uk
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WINDOW  

CLEANING 
 

12- or 6-weekly cleans 
 

Contact Shaun  

07950 481950 

01885 483806 

www.sbwindowcleaning.co.uk 

Maria Massey 

Accountancy Services 

Qualified to AAT – Levels 1-3 & 4(part) 

 
Experienced, Confidential and Ethical Ser-
vice  
Take away or on-site service  
Book-keeping Services  
Accounts preparation 
Small to medium sized businesses 
Preparation and filing on-line of VAT, PAYE 
& CIS 
Payroll services 
Experience in various computer accounting 
packages, including Sage 
Organise and implementation of accounting 
and filing systems  
Assistance with budgeting and forecasting 
Ask for further details 

 

Telephone:  01886 888493 

Email: masseyjeremar@aol.com 

 

 

S. 

 

E. 

 

BERRY  
Building Contractor  

& Property Services 
 

Tel:   01885 488653    
Mob: 07973 425202 

E-mail: enquiries@seberry.co.uk 

 MAINTENANCE 
 IMPROVEMENTS 
 REFURBISHMENTS 
 CONVERSIONS 

 
 Commercial and Domestic Building Contractor 

Specialising in Extensions ... Building ... 
Groundwork’s ... Plumbing ... Carpentry ... Etc 

 Free Survey and Estimates  

ALL WORK GUARANTEED 
 

A C Plastering    

Plastering / Skimming / 

Dry Rendering 

Prompt : Tidy : Reliable 

Please contact Adam  

07749880739 

accplastering14@gmail.com 

Piggy Wiggles Childminding 
Ofsted registered childminder based 

in Thornbury, nr Bromyard. 
Open all year, Monday-Friday 

7:30am-6pm 
Contact Carly Roper; 

Home: 01885 489482 
 Mobile: 07923 289444  
piggywiggleschildminding@gmail.com 

http://www.sbwindowcleaning.co.uk
mailto:masseyjeremar@aol.com
mailto:accplastering14@gmail.com
mailto:piggywiggleschildminding@gmail.com
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HUGH DAVIS 
GROUNDS MAINTENANCE 

 

Most aspects of tree surgery undertaken including 
pruning, trimming, felling and removal 

Hedge laying and fencing 
Mowing and garden maintenance 

From private garden to agricultural (HLS) work 
NPTS qualified and full public liability insurance 

 

Contact  01886 821542 or 07813 611221 

Chris Treuttens 

Including 
Patios, Fencing, Hedging 

 

NEW! Japanese Knotweed control 
Qualified chainsaw operator 

 

Telephone 
01531 670756 or 07789 062450 

Garden and Landscape Maintenance 

FEEL LIKE 

KICKING  

YOUR  

COMPUTER? 

Don’t! Save your 

energy to call your 

local 

COMPUTER GURU ! 

on 01905 830 794 (mobile 07815 697 703) 

 

DAVID KIRBY can solve your problems  

and save your sanity!   

Home visits or, in some cases, even help by  

remote control via “LogMeIn”. Ring for details. 

 

COMPUTER PROBLEMS SOLVED 

COMPUTER MAINTENANCE 

I.T. TUITION FOR BEGINNERS & UPWARDS 

BADLEY WOOD TREE 
SERVICES 

Stuart Galvin Tree Surgeon 

All aspects of tree work undertaken 
to the highest standard.  Fully     

qualified and insured. 
 

Felling and removal * Shaping and 
pruning * Hedge trimming * Storm 

damaged and dangerous trees* 
Wood chip mulch for sale 

 

Free no obligation quote & advice. 

07855 847492 *  01886 821869 

Email: sgalvin@hotmail.co.uk 
 

www.badleywoodtreeservices.com 

Paul the Painter 
Professional painter & decorator in 

Clifton-upon-Teme. 

Interior & exterior, from a single room to 

a whole house 

Tel 01886 812168 / 07759 298754 

E-mail paulthepainter23@msn.com  

Paul’s Plumbing & Heating Services 

24 Hour with no call out charge 

Gas Safe Registered 

18 Years Experience 

Fully Insured 

No Job Too Small 

Telephone: 01905 670031 

www.pauls-plumbing.co.uk 

mailto:sgalvin@hotmail.co.uk
http://www.badleywoodtreeservices.com
mailto:paulthepainter23@msn.com
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Clifton-upon-Teme 

Early Years  
Centre 

 
Offering quality childcare 
and pre-school educations 

for 0-5 year olds 
 

Open 7.30am - 6.00pm 
 

Experienced qualified staff 
Flexible hours 

Ofsted registered 
Nursery Education Grants available 

 
Also offering job opportunities for 

professional, committed staff 
looking for support in their 

career development 
 

For further details, please telephone 
Manager Amanda Thomas/Claire Vincent at 

the Centre on 01886 812380 
The Village, Clifton-upon-Teme, 

Worcs WR6 6DH 

D & G Drainage 

All aspects of drainage installations 

and repairs 

Drain cleaning and unblocking 

Blocked drains, toilets, sinks, baths, 

showers 

CCTV Camera Inspection/surveys 

 

Contact Daniel Lowndes for free 

quotation! 

Tel: 01886 833074 or               

Mobile: 07875 394571 

E-mail: dan@fixmydrains.co.uk 

www.fixmydrains.co.uk  

Kings Arms Yard, Bromyard  
Herefordshire HR7 4EE 

Tel. 01885 488822 

www.bromyardvets.co.uk 
bromyardvets@btinternet.com  

The Vets: Martin Flamank (BVetMed MRCVS ) : 
Sandie Weeks-Gibbard (BVSc MRCVS) : Kelly-

Bryant-Jefferies BVSc MRCVS 

Approved member of the Royal 
College of Veterinary Surgeons 

Practice Standards Scheme 

Purpose built small animal facility 

24 hr emergency service with our 
own vets 

 

 

 

mailto:dan@fixmydrains.co.uk?subject=dan@fixmydrains.co.uk
http://www.fixmydrains.co.uk
http://www.bromyardvets.co.uk
mailto:bromyardvets@btinternet.com
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Researching Bromyard Area, Local Family, 

House or Local History? We have Parish 

Registers, Censuses, Maps, Newspapers, 

Photos and much more at 

THE LOCAL 

HISTORY CENTRE 

5 Sherford St, Bromyard 

(next to the Post Office) 
 

Opening Hours 

Thurs & Fri. 10-1 & 2-4.30 

Sat 10-12.30 
 

Tel: 01885 488 755 (opening hours only) 

email: bromyard.history@virgin.net 

web: www.bromyardhistorysociety.org.uk 

Bromyard Travel 

 Services 

Your Professional, Friendly 

Local Independent Travel Agency Dealing 

With All Atol Bonded Travel Companies 

From Large to Specialist 

 
Beach Holidays, Tropical Sun, UK Breaks, Luxury Travel 

Late Deals, Coach Holidays With Local Collection, Flights, 

City Breaks, Ski & Snowboard, Lakes & Mountains… Plus 

Holidays Direct From Your Doorstep! 

Let Us Tailor Make Your Holiday To Suit You. Free 

Out Of Hours Appointment Service Available! 

Jason & Jackie Young 

51a High Street, Bromyard, HR7 4AE 

Tel: 01885 488 667 

jason@bromyardtravelservices.co.uk 

 

Automatic Roller Garage Doors 
for your home 

Sectional Doors and Roller     
Shutters for farm and industry 

Metal Fabrication Gates and    
Railings 

Tel. 01885 488994 

www.activesecurityuk.com 

7 Little Hereford Street,             
Bromyard, HR7 4DE 

Please call in or visit our website 

for more information 

Active Security 

UK Ltd 

 
 

 

Designer furnishing fabrics 

at greatly reduced prices 
 

Hundreds of traditional and contemporary 
prints, including glazed and unglazed cottons, 

linens and linen unions 
 

Lining  Interlining  Curtain tape 
Assorted cushions  Design and make up 

services 
 

Please call Victoria for opening times 
 

01584 831829 

victoria@brockfabrics.co.uk 

www.brockfabrics.co.uk  
 

 

mailto:bromyard.history@virgin.net
http://www.bromyardhistorysociety.org.uk
mailto:jason@bromyardtravelservices.co.uk
http://www.activesecurityuk.com
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KEEP YOUR 

LOGS DRY 

WITH OUR 

LOG 

STORES 

KILN DRIED 

FIREWOOD 
 

FROM LOCAL, SUSTAINABLE 
HARDWOODS 

LESS MOISTURE = MORE HEAT 

BULK DELIVERIES TO YOUR 
DOOR 

 

TEL: 01981 251 796 

www.certainlywood.co.uk 

 

 Prompt, reliable & friendly service 

 Cowls and chimney pots fitted 

 Fully qualified and fully insured 

 Guild certificates issued after every 

sweep 

 HETAS Stove/Log burner Installer. 

 Chimney lining 

Call Eddie 

Tel 01905 700701 / 07712 220671 

www.elitesweeps.co.uk 

 

 
Bromyard Tyres & 

Service Centre 
Tel 01885 489199     

www.bromyardtyres.com 
 

 

Sales Service & Repairs 
CARS & LIGHT COMMERCIALS 

COLLECTION & DELIVERY SERVICE 
COURTESY CARS AVAILABLE 

 

  
Full diagnostic service 

available 

 

http://www.certainlywood.co.uk
http://www.elitesweeps.co.uk
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O  P  W  Plumbing 
REPAIRS, HEATING & BATHROOM 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Home:01885 489110  

Mobile:07530 063 113 

Oliver Williams 

16 Hardwick Close 

Bromyard 

Hereford 

HR7 4QR 

  PUSSY CAT  

  CATTERY 

  www.pussycatpussycat.net 

 

Idyllic peaceful location 

Built and run to FAB specifications 

Individually heated, safe and secure 

Units with covered outside run 

Viewings welcome 

 

Amanda and Neil Wills 
Seville Cottage 
Suckley 
Worcester 
WR6 5EQ 
01886 884867  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Sales Service & Repairs 
on all makes of machinery 

COLLECTION & DELIVERY SERVICE 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Bromyard Garden Machinery 
Tel 01885 489199 

www.bromyardgardenmachinery.com 

 

 
 

 

  
 

Alan Rogers 
Tree Maintenance 
& Gardening 

 

   4 Clover Court 
   Bromyard 
   Herefordshire 
   HR7 4BJ 
 
        Phone: 01885 482916 

 

 

 
 

Clip and Polish will groom your dog outside your home 
in our professionally converted van. Services available 

include:  
Hydrotherapy Bath  : Clipping : Hand Stripping               

Micro –Chipping : Nail Trimming 

 

Please visit our website www.clipandpolish.co.uk  
To book an appointment or discuss your requirements 

please call on 07807 560 592 

http://www.pussycatpussycat.net
http://www.clipandpolish.co.uk
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                    Geomex Ltd 
           

Architectural Designers  

and Structural Engineers 
 

Architectural Plans 

Listed Building Consent and                                                                        

Historic Buildings 

Building Regulation Submissions 

Structural Design 

Full Insurance 
 

Eur.Ing Paul Smith.DipHI, BEng, MSc,                                                          

C.Eng, MICE, MCMI, MCIHT, MCIOB 

Tel: 01886 832810 

Email: geomex@fsmail.net                                                                   

Web: www.geomex.co.uk 

 

 
 

We treat: Sports Injuries • Back Pain • 

•Muscular Pains & Strains • Postural 

Problems • Pregnancy Related Problems 

• Babies, Children, Teens & Adults  
 

We offer a complete service: Osteopathy, 

Soft Tissue Massage, Acupuncture 

Registered with all health insurance 

companies. Evening and weekend 

appointments available 

  
 

FFFAAASSSTTT   

EEEFFFFFFIIICCCIIIEEENNNTTT   

EEEFFFFFFEEECCCTTTIIIVVVEEE   
  
 

3 King George Ave, Droitwich Spa 
WORCS. WR9 7BP 01905 772458 

 

info@backsrus.co.uk 
www.backsrus.co.uk 

 

 

Red Kite 

Pest Control 
& 

Wildlife Management 
 

Combining Tradition and Innovation 
 

For all your local Pest Control requirements 

Humane, environmentally responsible methods 

 

Flexible Contracts ~ Individual Treatments 

 

BPCA and NPTA Qualified 

NPTA and UKPCO member 

 

All INSECT Pests 

 

All RODENT Pests 

 

All WILDLIFE Pests 

 

Specialized Trapping service 

Pest Prevention 

 

Free Advice ~ Free initial survey 

Free no obligation Quotations 

 

Telephone Andy Staples on: 

07977 044987 / 01886 832730 

    

http://www.google.co.uk/imgres?q=house+plans+uk&start=378&hl=en&sa=X&rlz=1T4ADFA_enGB368GB368&biw=1024&bih=486&tbm=isch&prmd=imvns&tbnid=tBm7QzfERUV82M:&imgrefurl=http://collage.cityoflondon.gov.uk/collage/app%3Fservice%3Dexternal/Item%26sp%3DW39054%26sp%3D19
mailto:geomex@fsmail.net
http://www.geomex.co.uk
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LEE JAMES CARPENTRY  
& JOINERY 

 

Qualified and experienced in all  
aspects of carpentry 

 
Kitchens supplied and fitted 

First and second fix 
Doors and windows 
Oak timber frames 
Loft conversions 

Roofing 
Renovations - old and new 

Plastic fascias and guttering 
 

For free quotes, competitive prices and 
a professional service, please phone: 

 
07779 073 870 

or 01886 821 151 
 

Quality & satisfaction guaranteed 

Home heating oil 

Agricultural fuels 

Auto top up facility 

Gas oil & road diesel 

Lubricants 

Ledbury 01531 632712 

www.watsonfuels.co.uk 

CARPET & UPHOLSTERY 
CLEANING SPECIALISTS 
PART OF CHAMBERMAIDS EST. 1993 

 

* Fully trained & insured operators 

* Latest equipment 

* Minimum drying times 

* We move furniture 

* Customer satisfaction guarantee 

* Oriental rug specialists 

* Stainshield treatment 

* Deodorizer treatment 

* Conditioning treatment 

* Quotations on request 

 

Carpet & Upholstery Cleaning    
Specialists, Highfields, Knightwick, 

Worcestershire WR6 5QG        
01886 821554 : 07971 603007 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Unit 48 
The Hop Pocket Craft Centre 

Bishops Frome 
Worcester   WR6 5BT 

 

Call for a free quotation 

Tel 01885 490326 or 
07968343174 

 

Handmade Bespoke, Fine Furniture,  
Kitchens, Home offices, Bedrooms,  

Conservatories, Doors and Windows. 
 

Stockists of Little Green and Autentico 
paints and papers 

 

www.designer-creations.co.uk  

http://www.watsonfuels.co.uk
http://www.designer-creations.co.uk
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T C  S E R V I C E S  

Plumbing & Domestic          
Appliance Repairs 

Tony Clarke 

6 Toll House Close, Rushwick, 
Worcester, WR2 5TX 

Tel:  07793 815369             
01905 424738 

City and Guilds Registered      

20 Years Experience               

Public Liability Insured          

10% Discount for OAPs 

St Richard’s Preparatory, Pre-

Preparatory and Nursery School 

 

www.st-richards.org.uk 

A school of 130 boys and girls aged rising 3-13, 

taking full advantage of its rural position.  The 

school has high academic standards, excellent 

facilities and small classes which allow devoted 

individual care. Our  children flourish, being fully 

involved in sport, drama, music. 
 

Daily minibus service from Knightwick (A44) to  
St Richard’s School. (Children may be picked up at 

appropriate places along the A44.)  

For further details please contact the Headmaster. 
 

St Richard’s School, Bredenbury Court, Nr. 

Bromyard, Herefordshire, HR7 4TD 

(01885 482491) 

AS YOU LIKE IT 
Rachel Mutter 
Lady Decorator 
 
Providing and entire 
range of home decoration 
service s including: 

  
 Interior design and 

consultancy 
 Painting: Internal 

and External 
 Wallpapering 

 
With over 8 years experience you can be sure of an 
excellent result as well as competitive rates.  
References available on request. 

 
Please do not hesitate to call for a no 
obligation quote.  No job too big or too small. 

 

01886 822 238 07793 361 768 
 

Whistlewood Cottage, Lulsley, Knightwick, 
WORCESTER WR6 5QT 
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ROBERT PERRIN 
DIP ARCH (HONOURS) LONDON 

Architect & Designer 
 

Offers professional advice on  
residential extensions and new 

build projects 
 

Planning applications, buildings  
regulation submissions &  

site supervision 
 

Full service from design  
to completion 

Free initial consultation 
 
 
 

Office: 01584 781 302 
Mobile: 07971 511 714 

D R Maund-Powell 

Groundworks and Landscaping  

Contractor 

davidmaundpowell@aol.com 

All aspects of residential and 
agricultural groundworks and 
landscaping undertaken 
 

10 Knights Court  
Bishops Frome  

WR6 5BZ 
 

 

 

 

 Tel: 01885 490676 

 Mobile: 07977 141734 

New, luxury cattery set in beautiful 
countryside. Run by genuine cat lover 

Fully licensed and insured 

All chalets have heated bedrooms 
and spacious  play runs 

Special needs and diets catered for 

 

NEW...LUXURY CATTERY 
Phone Lesley on 01886 821154 

Kitty’s Cattery 
Coronation Cottage, Broadwas (Nr. Martley), Worcester, 

WR6 5NT    www.kittyscattery.co.uk 

Tipton Hall Riding School 
 

Riding lessons for all ages 
Hackling through wonderful countryside 
Horse Livery—small friendly yard 

Roger Benbow (registered  

instructor) 
 
Phone: 01885 488791 

Mobile: 07792 358741 
www.tiptonhallridingschool.com 

 

 

 

 
 

FOR ALL YOUR HOME IMPROVEMENTS 
Kitchens & Bathrooms 

Wall & Floor Tiling 
Internal/Structural Alterations 

Internal Joinery, Bi-fold/Patio Doors 
Plastering, Painting & Decorating 

Plumbing & Electrical 
House Extensions 

Garage Conversions 
Porches 

Velux Window Installations 
 

Contact us for your free competitive quotation 

01886 822121 or 0796 748 4354 
Visit our website 

www.pinnaclebuilders.co.uk 
 

       
 

mailto:davidmaundpowell@aol.com
http://www.kittyscattery.co.uk
http://www.tiptonhallridingschool.com
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TAYLORS CONSERVATORY CARE 
A family run business with an  established 
reputation for professional quality service 

 

Supply and Installation 
Aftersales care and Re-roofing 

 

 We supply and fit: 

Aluminium windows and doors 

UPVC windows and doors 

Hardwood & softwood windows & doors 

Conservatories in hardwood,  

UPVC and aluminium 
 

We are agents for Compton Garages and Alton 
Greenhouses, also  Pilkingtons Approved  

Installers 
 

PLEASE PHONE FOR A FREE QUOTATION 
22 Saxon Close, Clifton-upon-Teme 

Worcs. WR6 6DL 
 

01886 812424  Mob. 07801 281821 

WOODEND 

Established 1970 

PAINTER & DECORATOR 

INTERIOR AND EXTERIOR 

 

HEATHFIELD, BRINGSTY 

NR WORCESTER 

TEL: 01886 821392    MOB: 07709 739301  

Have you got a problem with your 

TV, VIDEO, WASHING  

MACHINE, MICROWAVE etc? 
 

Then call 

Pat Priest 

General Electrical Services 

NOW! 
 

Established locally for 18 years with over 

30 years experience of the trade.  We 

offer fast, reliable and honest solutions 

to your problems at fixed rate prices 
 

01886 821109 

24 hour answering 

service 

All events  

catered for -  

Weddings, Parties 
Shows, etc 

 

 

Darren—07870 369420 

Steve—07970 593552 
 

www.oasisbarservices.co.uk 

Email: Enquiries@oasisbarservices.co.uk 

Mick Rone 
Plumbing and Elite Bathrooms 

THE COMPLETE INSTALLATION 
 

*********** 
 

Building alterations to create that 
extra space 

 

Lighting effects 

Superb tiling ideas 

Air baths installed 

Special needs 
 

For that extra care and attention in your 
home and a free survey to discuss your 

bathroom projects 
 

Tel/Fax 01886 884598 

http://www.oasisbarservices.co.uk
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GRAPH SURVEY PARTNERSHIP 

Land and Engineering Surveying Services 

Civil Engineering Setting Out, Topographical Sur-
veys, Volumetric Analysis, Establishing Control 
Networks, Data Preparation, 3D Machine Guidance 
and Instrument Hire.  All teams carry Robotic EDM, 
GPS and Precise Levelling functionality. 

Tel 07973 381362/07885 203875 
www.graphsurveys.co.uk 

8 Heathbrook Avenue, Wall Heath, West Midlands, 
DY6 0ER 

A  N  D  R  E  W    J  E  L  L  E  Y 
O    P    T    I    C    I    A    N    S 

 
Andrew Jelley BSc (Hons) FC Optom 

Teresa Davies FBDO 
Duncan Edwards FBDO 

Alex Lane BSc (Hons) MC Optom 

 
34/36 High Street, Bromyard. HR7 4AE   

Tel:  01885 488 259 
enquiries@andrewjelleyopticians.co.uk 

www.andrewjelleyopticians.co.uk 

! Good Eating ! 
Outside catering for any occasion 

Parties, Weddings, Receptions, Funeral teas 

Very competitive rates 

 Excellent service 

For more information call: 

Janet Rogers (01885) 482392 

MARTLEY 

OSTEOPATHIC CLINIC 
Not just for backs 

 

Osteopathic treatment for infants to 
adults including cranial techniques. 

 

Lynette Topham BSc (Hons) Ost 

Registered Osteopath 
 

Unit 4A Hope House Farm Barns 

Martley,WR6 6QF 

 

 

 

martley_osteo@btconnect.com 

01886 889002 
for information and appointments  

Tiblands Nursery School 
Whitbourne (Nr Worcester) WR6 5RE  

01886 821394 
 

Sylvia and Trish Garness NNEB NVQ3 TDLB 

(assessor for the NVQ) 
 

Take Ten More for Play (after school training) 
 

Established in 1966 in new purpose built building 

officially opened October 2006 by Dr Tait. 
 

*Ofsted approved and nursery education grants 

accepted. *Good partnerships with local schools. 

*Open all year round from 8.30am - 6pm for 

children aged 6 months - 5 years. *Offering 

quality care and education in a secure and    

nourishing environment. *After school + holiday 

club open Monday – Friday. 
 

For more details or to arrange a visit    

contact Sylvia or Trish 

http://www.graphsurveys.co.uk
mailto:martley_osteo@btconnect.com
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LOGS 4 

SALE 
 

Call 07721 458089 

Or 01886 821394 

 

J B Services 
Painting and Decorating 

 

I offer very competitive rates and excellent 
service.  For a no obligation quotation, please 

call: 
 

Home: 01885 482149 

Mobile: 07870 110124 

Jeremy Massey Electrics 
Electrical Contractor 

 

 

 

 
All electrical Installations carried out to 17th 

Edition - BS7671 

 

 Domestic, commercial, industrial 

 New installations and rewires 

 Interior and exterior lighting 

 Electrical and telephone sockets 

 Electrical health checks 

 Fault finding 

 Certification 
 

Contact: Jeremy or Maria 

01886 888493 

Community Car Scheme 
If you have transport problems getting to 

medical appointments etc., we will be 
happy to help.  Please start ringing from 

the top of the list. 

 

Gillie Stormonth Darling: 821918 

Susie Tetley: 821432 

Asimina Smith: 821435 

Janet Knight: 821619 

 

Current charge: 25p per mile from 
driver’s door to driver’s door.  The ser-
vice covers all residents in the Parish of 
Greater Whitbourne.  Please give as much 
notice as possible when you need trans-
port.  Our drivers reserve the right to 
refuse a request if they feel it is inappro-
priate.  Volunteers are always welcome: 
please ring Gillie Stormonth Darling on 

821918.  Updated September 2014. 

 

Professional - Affordable - Reliable 
 

Let us do the dirty work with tender    
loving care (and a thorough clean) of 
your oven, hob, range, Aga, micro-
wave, extractor, or BBQ, using the 

unique, eco friendly and non caustic 
Ovenclean system 

 

Call Paul now on 07841 758074 or 

0800 840 7127 

 

Book now and receive £5 off your clean 
 

Visit : www.ovenclean.com  

http://www.ovenclean.com
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JULIET  TWINBERROW  

BVM&S, MRCVS 

 

PROVIDING  A  MOBILE   

VETERINARY  SERVICE 

01886 821408  or  07772 799754 

www.housevet.co.uk 

Three Counties  

Chimney Sweep  

Certified Chimney Sweep  

                   

Sweep & Vacuum 

Insurance Certificates Issued 

 Chimney & Stove Maintenance 
& Repairs 

Bird Guards & Cowls 

 

 

 

Call Ian on: 01684 891005 

Mike Jones 

Professional Painter and 

Decorator 

Phone: 07951839175 or 

01885483119 

Also available:  

gutters cleared,  

plastering and 

general house  

maintenance 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DEREK WILLIAMS 
Garden Maintenance  
(grass cutting for 60 years) 

For :- 
Mowing 
Strimming 
Hedge cutting 
Tree maintenance 
Fencing  
Shed building 
General maintenance  

 

Tel.   01886 821137 
Mob. 07714068815 

Email  willdo@live.co.uk  

M A T T H I E S O N   G L A S S 
(Established 1960) 

Stockist of all types of glass and mirrors.  
Double-glazed units (5 year warranty). 
Glass processing (shelves, splashbacks, table 
tops etc …).  Safety glass supplier/installer. 
Glazing specialists. 

Family run business offering a friendly and 
personalised service: 
Tel: 01886 830208 / 07791 308304  
Email: matthiesonglass@hotmail.co.uk 

http://www.housevet.co.uk
http://search.babylon.com/imageres.php?iu=http://www.tcpaintinganddecorating.co.uk/Images/15_decorator.jpg&ir=http://www.tcpaintinganddecorating.co.uk/&ig=http://t1.gstatic.com/images?q=tbn:ANd9GcQus30CrvqeSEHMMz9EN7MPJEW_DDYmRIrcxn01nZ7751jVvX_52m0H7jH4&h=97
mailto:willdo@live.co.uk
mailto:matthiesonglass@hotmail.co.uk
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Church Rotas 

Flowers and Brasses 

5th October Mrs M. Malkin 

12th October Mrs M. Malkin 

19th October Mrs M. Schoonenberg 

26th October Mrs M. Schoonenberg 

2nd November Mrs Muriel Jones 

9th November Mrs Muriel Jones 

16th November Mrs H. Colley 

23rd November Mrs H. Colley 

30th November Mrs A. Taylor 

  

Any queries relating to flowers, please 
contact Mrs Ann Taylor on 821744. 

 

Sidesmen—Whitbourne 

5th October Mr J. Ransley 

12th October Mrs S. Bland & Mr S. Cole 

19th October Mrs M. Kneen 

26th October Mr J. Cummins 

2nd November Mr. J. Allan  

9th November Mr J. Ransley 

16th November Mrs S. Bland & Mr S. Cole 

23rd November Mrs M. Kneen 

30th November Mr J. Cummins 

 

Parish Communion Readers—Whitbourne 

5th October Mrs B. Allan 

12th October Mrs S. Dodd 

19th October Sir N. Harington 

26th October Mr J. Allan 

2nd November Mrs M. Kneen 

9th November Mr J. Bland 

16th November Mr J. Howell 

23rd November Mrs S. Bland 

30th November Mrs B. Allan 

 

Church Cleaning—Whitbourne 

4th October Mrs G. Stormonth  
   Darling  

11th October Mrs A. Howell 

18th October Mrs M. Kneen 

25th October Mrs E. James 

1st November Mr J. Allan 

8th November Mrs E. & Miss L.   
   Badger 

15th November Mrs A. Evans 

22nd November Mrs G. Stormonth  
   Darling 

29th November Mrs A. Howell 

 

Upper Sapey 

October   Carol Evans Fisher 

November   Carol Wilde 

 

Coffee - Whitbourne 

5th October Mrs E. Badger & Mrs P. 
   Ransley  

12th October Mrs W. Cummins &   
   Mrs S. Dodd 

19th October Mrs A. Evans & Mrs M. 
   Schoonenberg 

26th October Mr and Mrs J. Bland 

2nd November Mrs A. Taylor & Mrs M. 
   Williams 

9th November Mrs E. Badger & Mrs P. 
   Ransley 

16th November Mrs W. Cummins &   
   Mrs S. Dodd 

23rd November Mrs A. Evans & Mrs M. 
   Schoonenberg 

30th November Mr and Mrs J. Bland 

Any queries relating to flowers, please contact Mrs Ann Taylor on 821744.  Anyone wishing to be 

included in the cleaning rotas can contact Carol Wilde on 853491 (Upper Sapey) or Myrtle Kneen 

on 821707 (Whitbourne). New volunteers for any of the rotas are always welcome. 

 

If the dates shown for the rotas are inconvenient and you are not able to change with anyone else 

on the list, please let Myrtle Kneen  know on 01886 821707.  Thank you to all those who put so 

much effort into keeping our Churches running smoothly. 



Sunday 5th October 

16th after Trinity 

 

Sunday 12th October 

17th after Trinity 

 

Sunday 19th October 

18th after Trinity 

 

Sunday 26th October 

The last Sunday after Trinity 

 

Sunday 2nd November 

All Soul’s Day 

 

Sunday 9th November 

 

 

 

Sunday 16th November 

 

 

 

Sunday 23rd November 

Christ the King 

 

Sunday 30th November 

*Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

Pets Service, Whitbourne 

 

Harvest Communion, Whitbourne 

Harvest Communion, Upper Sapey 

 

Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

Harvest Communion, Ted. Delamere 

Harvest Communion, Edvin Loach 

 

Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

 

*Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

 

Remembrance Service Whitbourne   

followed by Act of Remembrance at  

the War Memorial.      

 
Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

Holy Communion, Tedstone Delamere 

Evening Prayer, Edvin Loach 

               
Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

Holy Communion, Upper Sapey 

 

Holy Communion, Whitbourne 

8 am 

9.30 am 

 

9.30 am 

11 am 

 

9.30 am 

11 am 

3 pm 

 

9.30 am 

 

8 am 

9.30 am 

 

10 am 

 

 

 

9.30 am 

11 am 

3 pm 

 

9.30 am 

11 am 

 

9.30 am 

Church Services 

* denotes Book of Common Prayer.  Wednesday mornings are set aside for Home Com-

munions. Please contact the Rector on 01886 821285 if you would like a visit. 

Useful numbers 

(all numbers 01886 except where stated) 

Knightwick Surgery 821279 
Great Witley Surgery 01299 896788 
Clifton-Upon-Teme Primary School 
812258 
Nunwell Surgery, Bromyard 01885 
483412 
Brockhampton Primary School 01885 
483238 
Bromyard Town Council 01885 482825 
Saltmarshe & District Hall 853512 
Herefordshire Council 01432 260000 
 
 

Upper Sapey Village Hall 853512 
Worcestershire Council 01905 763763 
Whitbourne Village Hall bookings tbc 

(email whitbournevhall@gmail.com)   

Police – West Mercia 0300 3333000 
Police - CSO Stephanie Annette 07970 
602354 
Clifton-upon-Teme Village Hall 812880 
Whitbourne Village Shop 821867  
The Wheatsheaf Inn 822282 
Clifton Upon Teme Village Stores 812303 
Tiblands Nursery School 821394 
Live and Let Live (Bringsty) 821462 

mailto:whitbournevhall@gmail.com

